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Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 22 August 2011

in the Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors Anne Short (Chairperson ), Vivienne Griffiths, Lynne Sproull, 

Julie Penwright, Helen Elliott, 

Youth Representatives: None Present

Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston, Cllr Craig Fraser
Northern Constabulary: Not present

Guest: Mr John Nightingale, Cromarty Estate
Public: Gail Rose, Gabriele Pearson, Chrissie Pearson 

Community Council Secretary: Estelle Ellwood

Item
Details
Action

1
Chairman's Welcome 

Anne chaired the meeting in Ronald’s absence. She welcomed the Councillors, Mr Nightingale and members of the public to the meeting

Apologies were received from : Ronald Young, Vanessa Halhead, PC Williams, Bob Clunas, Paige Shepherd



2
Approval of previous minutes

14.2 amend to read – “Application was deferred after being recommended for refusal; a site visit has been arranged”

Proposed: Vivienne Griffiths Seconded Julie Penwright



3
Youth Issues

No Youth Representatives present.




3.1
“Dig Your Heart Out”
Anne advised that it had not been possible to arrange for the youngsters to tidy the beds at Forsyth House. However John Wood has since indicated that the Cromarty Allotments & Gardens Society might take responsibility for the beds. The Councillors welcomed this proposal. 




4
Police Report

PC Williams was unable to attend the meeting. However he had advised Anne that there had been an amount of metal stolen from the Mains. A white pick up van has been seen in the area, possibly picking up scrap metal. Anyone seeing this van should contact the Police with details.



5
Mr John Nightingale, Cromarty Estate 

Anne welcomed Mr Nightingale to the meeting. She recorded that there has been a breakdown in communications between Mr Nightingale and the Community Council over the last couple of years and this has been quite frustrating at times.

Estelle had issued a list of discussion items to Mr Nightingale and the Councillors in advance of the meeting, collated from minutes of previous meetings. These were discussed in turn:-








5. 1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5

5.6
The Links 
· the caravan/ or remains of 

· Anne advised that Lucy Gregson of SEPA was happy that the materials have been removed. There are 2 gas cylinders remaining at the site.

· the boats 

· Mr Nightingale will speak to Billy Fraser and to other boat owners to ask them to tidy/ remove unsightly broken boats 

· the recycling area 
· Mr Nightingale agreed that the whole area is untidy and needs to be looked at, it is also very muddy when it has been raining. Ronald met with June Ross of waste management last year to discuss the recycling area, David will follow this up 

· camping and issues arising

· Issues were raised by Vanessa who was unable to attend. Mr Nightingale said that the Highland Council was responsible for ensuring that there was no overnight camping on The Links. Under the Land Reform Act however, individuals are allowed to camp on land that is not agricultural, private garden or cultivated, so this would be difficult to enforce. 

Public Toilets 
· the need for permanent public toilets 

· Mr Nightingale agreed to the need for permanent toilets and said that it would be better than the current temporary toilets which are an eyesore. The best place for permanent toilets would be at the car park opposite the salmon bothy. This would be preferable, as it would not be next to the cottages. It would be necessary to find funding to provide a permanent toilet.

· extension to permission for temporary toilets 

· Mr Nightingale said that he was happy for the temporary toilet period to be extended. David said that the contract with the current provider is being looked at as the toilets provided are in such poor condition.

Land for Allotments 

· Mr Nightingale said that he has received a request for the site of the old tennis courts to be used for a wedding reception. The Cromarty Allotments & Gardens Society have also contacted Mr Nightingale about the possibility of using the old tennis courts for allotments. He said that the community needs to decide first if that site is to be used for the new tennis courts, before he can commit to any other use for the site. Vivienne added that it may have to go to a public vote as there are mixed views over restoring the old courts or providing new in the Victoria Park. Mr Nightingale will keep in contact with CAGs over the site.

 Reeds Park Loop 

· issues with livestock on the core path/ braeside / cattle/ bull menacing walkers 

· Anne said that a number of people had expressed concerns over the livestock on the braeside path, which have been menacing to walkers. The mess on the path also makes it very unpleasant. This has made it difficult for walkers with dogs/ children/ buggies or wheelchair users to use the path, and there are not many paths available for people to use.

· Mr Nightingale said that he could ask the farmer to put up a notice at the gate when the livestock are loose. He said he was not really happy for fencing to be erected along the braeside but he would speak to the farmer about what could be done.

South Sutor 

· issues with fallen trees 

· Mr Nightingale said that he would look at the fallen trees and arrange for them to be removed if necessary.

· state of the road and drainage
· The road has eroded and in some places the passing places are not wide enough to use. Craig will provide Mr Nightingale with an update.
· dangers of asbestos roofing at Fort South Sutor
· Vanessa had expressed concerns about asbestos blowing about, she has asked SEPA to investigate the matter.
Ladies Walk
Anne advised Mr Nightingale that a dead sheep has been left on the Ladies Walk for several days. Mr Nightingale said that if he sees a dead sheep, he will do something about it.


JN

DA

JN

JN

JN

CF

JN





6


Matters arising from previous meeting


6.1
5.3 Streetlights in Cromarty – Reduction in Provision
Ronald and Craig will carry out a survey to identify which lights can be turned off when the nights are darker.

RY/CF

6.2
5.9 Toilets on the Links
The painting has started this week.




6.3
5.10 Sign Posting in Cromarty

Ronald has not been able to carry out the audit of street signs since the last meeting.


RY

6.4
5.11 Events in Victoria Park - Scottish Caravan Club 

Vivienne advised that the Scottish Caravan Club have withdrawn their application, as the facilities available are inadequate.



6.5
5.13 Zooulla Spirou
Julie responded to Zooulla’s letter on Ronald’s behalf. She has received a satisfactory response from Zooulla.




6.6
5.17 Caravan on Braehead
Anne has spoken to the owner of the caravan who will arrange to have it removed.




6.7
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee
Estelle has spoken to Di Agnew about the availability of funding for events. Di will find out if there is any funding available for events to celebrate the jubilee. Di suggested that an application for funding for a specific event could be submitted to the Black Isle Ward Discretionary Budget. Estelle will put up posters this month to see if there is any interest in running an event in Cromarty to celebrate this event.


EE



6.8
9. Community Councillors’ Portfolios - Updates
Green Space for Allotments 

Estelle has advised Jane Clunas that a Councillor will not cover this and asked her to feedback to the Community Council anything of relevance from the Cromarty Allotments & Gardens Society  (CAGS).

Estelle updated the master portfolio list and issued to Councillors.




6.9
11.2 Tennis Courts

Julie contacted Lindy Cameron to advise her that the Council were happy for her to arrange a public meeting to discuss the tennis courts as offered.




6.10
13.1 Scottish Water

Craig advised that the broken drain plinth has been repaired, he was unhappy that this had taken 3 weeks. He has also asked Scottish Water to deal with the weeds which are blocking the pipes, as these will affect drainage.




6.11
13.2 Pot Holes in Bank Street

Craig has reported this as a complaint through the Service Point but has received no response to date.




6.12
Cromarty Ferry

Julie and Helen have written to Tom Henderson about providing updated information on the ferry service and also about the possibility of reduced fares for locals. No response received to date.




6.13
Promoting Cromarty

Vivienne has spoken to Kristina about putting the information on Cromarty Live. Most of the details are already on the site.








7
Common Good Funding

David advised that the lawyer is still dealing with the Common Good funding issues. David asked for the item to be retained on the agenda.




8
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee (see 6.7)
Mr Nightingale suggested that it might be interesting to find out if there were any events in Cromarty to celebrate Queen Victoria’s diamond jubilee. Estelle will ask David if he is aware of any events.

Item to be retained on the agenda.


EE



9
Gaelic Chapel

 (Item to be retained on the agenda.)

Craig advised that June Chisholm of TSH Burns is looking at the existing Trust documents but these will need to be updated to cover OSCR requirements.

He added that the Trust would need to have as wide a remit as possible to enable the trust, when it is created, to approach as many potential funding sources as possible.




10
Community Councillors’ Portfolios - Updates

This item will be retained on the Agenda to provide an opportunity for Councillors to give an update on their portfolio items. 

Grant Applications – Vivienne Griffiths

Vivienne has submitted successful applications during the month as follows:

· £312 for reimbursement for beach clean up

· £500 for play equipment

· £260 for the planning fees for the Youth Café artwork.

Dog Poo – Julie Penwright

Julie emailed the letter which had been used in the past to the Councillors during the month. Julie has arranged for it to be signed by a number of relevant people. The Councillors approved the issue of the letter to all households. David will arrange for the letter to be copied. Julie will ask if the primary school children could deliver it to all houses in Cromarty.


DA

JP

11
Victoria Hall

Vivienne read through her Victoria Hall Report. Please see Appendix A.

No further actions required.




12

12.1

12.2

12.3
Dr Forth’s Bequest

Bobby’s Tractor

The tractor has arrived and Vivienne has paid the £23040 as required.

Ronald will be arranging for some publicity.

Tennis Courts

Lindy has arranged for a public meeting to be held on Sunday 28 August.

Play Equipment

Julie will contact Mr Nightingale to ask for a contribution towards the play equipment and benches for the Mums.


RY

JP





13

13.1

13.2

13.3


Treasurer’s  Report 

Period:  26 July 2011 to 22 August 2011

Income

Publications sales 




  £52.00

Common Good Fund Grant re Monday Club

£500.00

Common Good Fund Grant re Beach Cleanup 
£312.00

Common Good Fund Grant re Play Equipment
£500.00

H Council re Monday Club



£714.00

H Council re Youth Cafe artwork Plan fees

£260.00

Total income:


                
         £2338.00

Expenditure:

D Nicholl Tractor cost



       £23,040.00

Secretarial expenses: August
                 
              £50.00

Postage





    £0.75

Total expenditure:
           
                               £23090.75

Accounts Receivable:               


   £47.00

Accounts Payable balance:     



         Nil

Bank & Cash in hand balances at 22.08.2011        £30561.10
Comprising:

Community Council funds



  £5808.36

Cromarty 2007 fund




    £568.36

Dr Forth’s Bequest fund



£23181.38

Play Equipment fund 




  £1050.00


   

14

14.1

14.2 

14.3

14.4

14.5

14.6

14.7


Highland Councillor’s  Report

Drainage Issues

Craig has received a complaint about drainage at the bottom of The Denny. He has passed this on to TEC services to deal.

Street lights

Craig has reported a number of faults with streetlights to Stuart Bruce during the month and these have been dealt with.

Seagulls

Craig has received a complaint about an individual who feeds the seagulls and actively encourages them into his house. This has caused problems for neighbours. He has passed this to the Area Environmental Health Manager.

Refurbishment of Cromarty Primary School

David advised that the plans for the refurbishment of the school have been approved

Refuse Collection

David advised that the new alternate rota for refuse collection will start in October.

Green bins will be emptied fortnightly and blue bins on alternate fortnights

Nursery Provision

David said that there are longer term issues in the provision of nursery care at the East Church Hall in Cromarty.

Trees

David advised that some dead wood will be removed from the tree outside the Hugh Miller Institute. It is possible that a number of trees may have to be removed due to Dutch elm disease.








15

15.1

15.2

15.3

15.4


Planning

Please Note: The Highland Councillors did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this Agenda item.

Inner Moray Firth Local Development Plan

Lynne has received confirmation that the submission from the Community Council has been recorded.

Gordons Lane - application has been withdrawn (planning and listed building)

Oswald Lane (Victoria House) - has been reviewed at a site visit and a redesign has been requested. 

56 Shore St (previously withdrawn) has been resubmitted with revised design (16.08.11) - plans to be circulated for comments.



16


Correspondence




16.1
Carole and Howard Hunter

Carole and Howard have written to express concerns about the state of the paths which go up to the Cemetery and to the Hugh Miller Monument. These have been eroded away by heavy rain and are very dangerous. David will speak to Philip Waite who deals with Core Paths about this.


DA

16.2


John Wood

John has asked to use some of the market stalls for the next Community Fair on 10 September. This event will be bigger than usual, and it also “Open Doors” day.

The Councillors agreed to this request and supported Vivienne’s suggestion that the charge should be waived for this event. Vivienne will advise John accordingly.


VG

16.3
Estelle Ellwood

Anne read Estelle’s letter of resignation as minute secretary to the Councillors. The Councillors said they were sad to hear this news and thanked Estelle for all her time and support over the last 5 years. It was agreed that Julie would prepare a poster to advertise the vacancy. Estelle offered to attend the September meeting to allow time for a replacement to be found.


JP

17
AOB


17.1
Community Council Elections

Estelle had issued an email during the month with the timetable for the elections and additional details. The Highland Council will post the public notices in the local press and provide the Returning Officer. For the first time, 16-18 year olds will be allowed to sit on the Council, details were published in the local press last week.




17.2
Ferry Problems

Anne said that a couple of visitors to the Court House had complained that they had been waiting for the ferry at Nigg, one car came off the ferry and it left, leaving 3 cars waiting on the jetty. They rang Tom Henderson to complain and were advised that the deck hand did not think that the other cars wished to board the ferry.





Anne thanked everyone for attending and for their input. 

Date of Next Meeting

Monday 26 September 2011

at 7.30pm in the Hugh Miller Institute




APPENDIX A

Item 11 Victoria Hall Report

1. The draft Licence Agreement is still with the Highland Council following the C&DCC Solicitor Advice being forwarded on 2/7. The HC legal officer dealing was on leave but has now referred the response to her instructing service.

ACTION – No further action required at present. Licence will be signed by Chair (already approved) once amended Licence Agreement is received from the HC Solicitors.

2. YDO Service Level Agreement still operating monthly. It is now anticipated that our SLA funding will terminate on 31/8/11. 

ACTION – No further action required. Decision to make YDO post redundant already agreed. Redundancy Notice issued in accordance with legislation.

3. Victoria Hall finances remain healthy. However awaited decisions by HC over the termination of SLA funding and Hall management arrangements, post SLA, are delaying our ability to make accurate projections for all areas of Hall I & E.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

4. There are currently no outstanding maintenance issues. A thorough inspection with the HC surveyor will be completed once the Licence Agreement is agreed.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

5. Planning application submitted on behalf of the Youth Cafe re the Artwork Project in accordance with C&DCC decision at previous meeting. Due to delays the printing costs have risen to take the project over budget. YC decision made to reduce artworks from 5 to 4 and that the printing will be paid direct and not through John McNaught, who has now been paid for his services. Black Isle Ward Discretionary Fund has agreed to fund the planning application costs. 

ACTION – No further action required until planning response received.

6. The Scottish Caravan Club has withdrawn their booking request for 2012.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.

Vivienne Griffiths

MINUTES APPROVED ON 26/09/11
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